Report to the Presbytery of Geneva

3/5/11

Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ,


I bring you greetings from the General Assembly Mission Council and hope that this report may fill in the considerable gap since my last.  As many of you know, the last few years have been a time of great change for the Council.  The first thing many of you will have noticed is the change of the Council’s name to include the word Mission.  This was done primarily to help the greater church understand what it is we do.  Whether or not this name change has had much effect on the attitude of the greater church is not for me to say, but I would be happy to hear your thoughts on the subject.  

Several other changes have taken effect on the Council, which are largely internal affairs, but do have some bearing on the greater church.  To be most precise about these changes I will start with the size of the Council.  The Council has shrunk in size considerably, and now numbers approximately 36.  I say approximately, as we are still trickling off senior members, and have exchanged some with relation to other governing bodies on which members of Council are required to serve.  Similarly, we have re-tasked and reassigned the current membership to differently named “work groups.”  I call them work groups, since we are no longer operating by divisions as in the past, nor are we working in the “silo” arrangement either.  This move was made as part of a major change in how we do business, at the direction of senior staff, along with Linda Valentine who is our Executive Director.  This new working environment has had great effect on the Louisville staff, whose numbers have also been greatly reduced over the past few years, primarily due to major budget reductions.  The great thrust of this new staffing and work structure was to spread the workload over the current staff, and to create more generative relationships between staff and Council.  In many ways this has worked, however, the underfunded and overworked staff continues to have difficulties more numerous than I can name.

As the size of the Council has been reduced, the most direct impact at the Presbytery and Synod level is in the nature of elections to Council.  As it stands now, the rotation will allow our Presbytery to elect another delegate about a hundred years from now.  I mean this as no exaggeration.  I will not endeavor to explain the rotation system, as it is something of a mystery, suffice it to say that the math is complex and we are only one among many.  


Currently there are a few main problems being faced by the Council.  The first of these is of course, financial.  The Church is losing money, despite being the wealthiest major denomination in the country.  There are bright spots here and there, but as many of you know, the global and national economic situations have hurt us in the wallet.  Executive leadership is, and has been moving aggressively both to seek funding, and to cut budgets to make sure that we “live within our means.”  Much of the budget cutting in the past has been in staffing, however at this point, we are looking heavily at programmatic cuts instead.  These cuts would and do include unsuccessful educational curriculums, low-selling books and magazines as well as other items.  The Louisville office constantly receives calls about these cuts when they effect someone directly, but is doing its best to help guide these folks to alternative resources.  Additional funding is being found by reducing publishing warehousing, and moving into digital formats which require little overhead.  On the brighter side, the Presbyterian Publishing arm is, on the whole doing very well, which is helping to buoy up other lagging departments.  Overall, they are gaining market share and have increased their digital presence to great success.   


The second major problem the Council is facing comes in the form of perception.  We have found repeatedly that there is a vast disconnect between the pew and the Council, and most immediately with Middle Governing Bodies.  Several attempts have been made to join these two groups in conversation, and currently Council is scheduled to have at least one joint meeting a year.  Most often, the conversations between the two bodies are focused around a reading of some sort which guides and directs the discussion.  In the past, there has been little discourse outside of the text, but in our most recent meeting, things were altered.  There was a significant amount of discourse about the nature of these meetings and two of the MGB representatives at my table left after only a few hours.  The general feeling of the representatives at my table was that both MGB representatives and Council members were being guided by leadership to talk around issues instead of to them.  Having heard the thoughts of those at my table, and reflecting upon my own experiences, I cannot in good conscience say that they are wrong.  There is still a considerable disconnect between what happens in Louisville and what happens in the pew.  I am hopeful that further discussions will be more fruitful.  However, I do believe that MGB’s and the Council need to have an unstructured meeting, where the difficulties of our relationships with one another can be aired, honestly without a “guiding hand” as it were.  

The third major problem facing Council is that of the nature of the whole church.  We are constantly confronted with decreasing membership, an aging membership and slow growth in the area of youth.  For many of you, this is an old song.  The interesting thing is that we are not alone.  Our research teams have discovered that even the non-denominational “mega churches” which grew so readily in the past few years, are also declining in membership.  What this means over the long term remains to be seen.  In total honesty, no one seems to know what the Presbyterian Church (USA) will look like years from now.  However, we do know that there are many folks that will continue to go to their local church, and support it as best they can.  We also know that they will need and want resources.  The Council, along with its constituent parts, will do its very best to continue to provide those resources, and to develop new and better resources for the members of our churches.    

There is another Council meeting scheduled for the last week of March, which I will attend.  I hope to have more to report on at that time, and will provide the Presbytery a more detailed account of those happenings upon my return.  Until that point, if you have questions or comments, I welcome your thoughts.  I can be reached by phone at 315.521.7728 or by email at ethanrpowell@gmail.com.  I will do my very best to answer any and all questions, and if I cannot provide the answers I will find a resources that can.  I hope that the Presbytery meeting is beneficial to all, and trust that the Almighty will guide its work as the Lord so far has.  Grace and peace to you all, in the name of Christ Jesus who calls us all to be his children.  

Faithfully,

Ethan R Powell

